AUDREY SALKELD

Emergency on Everest

I

n the ten years since I was last on Everest, it has become de rigueur to
have satellite phones, e-mails, web sites and a battery of laptop computers.
It means that dramas like those enacted during the big storm last spring
are world news almost from the word 'go', opening the way to all sorts of
unwelcome media attention and a lot of knee-jerk pronouncements from
would-be pundits. But, like commercial expeditions. this new sophistication at Everest Base Camp is not something that will go away. And it
does mean that facts can be broadcast rather than rumours.
For myself, I have to be glad of this new technology in the sense that I
was employed to accompany the 1996 Imax filming expedition specifically
to produce accurate reports of expedition progress for the worldwide web,
and my reports joined others put out by Nova/WGBH Educational Foundation in Boston. USA. I thought it might be of interest to reproduce the
actual bulletin sent back the day after the emergency, when expeditions on
the Khumbu Glacier agreed that the news could go out.

Report from Base Camp, 12 May, 1996

We apologisefor delay in sending this. While events were confused up here yesterday,
there was an agreed blanket on all news reporting (although this was clearly not
observed by all camps.')
The first intimation that all was not well came within hours of the ascents
of Everest on May 10. Radio contact with Rob Hall confirmed that he had
waited on the summit for his slowest client, Doug Hanson; towards evening
a fierce storm blew in. At Base Camp violet-black clouds welled up the
valley like boiling pitch; high on the mountain climbers were confronted
with fierce winds and horizontal sleet and snow. These included Rob Hall's
party, that of Scott Fisher and the Taiwanese leader Makalu Gau and his
Sherpas. Later in the evening, Rob revealed it had taken him over an hour
to encourage Doug down the Hillary Step; they were both out of oxygen
and Doug could clearly go no further. Rob, too, was in poor shape. Nonetheless he would not contemplate leaving his client. Because of the big
summit effort there were no fresh Sherpas on the Col to go out and meet
them with more oxygen supplies, and although things began mobilizing further down the mountain, nothing much could be done until
morning. Paula and Liz of the Imax team joined the vigil at Rob Hall's
New Zealand camp.
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Meanwhile, as darkness fell, it became clear that hardly any of the
summiters had made it back to Camp 4 on the Col. More than twenty
people were still strung out along the South-East Ridge, where visibility
had shrunk to just a few yards. Neither Everest summit nor the South Col
can be seen from Base Camp, but there were reports from higher up of little
headlights bobbing slowly along the ridge. In Camp 4 many of the tents
were lit up, but it is clear that tired returning summiters were having trouble
orienting themselves. On the Col, besides members of Rob's group, was
the South African summit team, which was known to be exhausted after
the climb up and was considered unlikely to actually go for the top.
Nothing more was heard from Rob Hall until 4.45 on the morning of the
11 th. By that time he was alone and in the region of the South Summit,
where there was a cache of oxygen. Altogether some seventeen or eighteen
people had failed to make it to the South Col camp overnight. A major
emergency was under way.
By eight in the morning everyone in Base Camp was gathering outside
Rob's camp, radios bristling, picking up whatever news they could from up
and down the mountain. Guy Cotter, a friend of Rob's from New Zealand,
had hurried over from Pumori Base Camp to give Helen a hand manning
the radios and telephone and co-ordinating assistance. They and Caroline,
the team doctor, along with Ed Viesturs from the Imax team, were on to
Rob almost continuously trying to talk him down by radio. He sounded
very weak and distraught at having to leave Doug behind. His first concern
was for other members of his team. Meanwhile, at Base a tally was being
taken of all the oxygen held by the various expeditions and another for
medical supplies. All ten expedition, had suddenly become one.
The Imax climbing team was at Camp 2 with Mal Duff and Henry Todd.
David Breashears phoned in an immediate assessment of known resources
on the mountain. Those on the South Col were given permission to break
into our camp there for oxygen supplies and whatever else was needed.
Todd Burleson and Peter Athans at 3 were setting off to render assistance
at 4 and to assess the situation before precious manpower was cornrnitted
in the wrong place. Nevertheless the situation remained confused because
of difficulties in communication. Every team had its own radio wavelength.
David, Ed, Robert and Araceli would move up to 3 on the Lhotse Face.
An aircraft was requested (Pilatus Porter or Cessna) to flyover the summit
ridge and help locate missing persons. We were told a Squirrel helicopter
would be on standby to evacuate casualties from above the icefall, if
necessary. That certainly wouldn't be for a day or two yet.
At 8.45 a message came through that all Scott Fisher's members were on
the Col, except for Scott, who was believed to be two hours out of camp,
roped to Makalu Gau.
'Rob, you have to go, you have to go! You have to crawl your way over
the South Surnrnit.' Ed keeps up the encouragement. 'Rob, turn the oxygen
full on and start crawling. Crawl and pull your way up the rope!'
It had been a great disappointment to learn that Rob, badly frostbitten
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and in pain after his night in the open, now felt unable to move. He was in
a sheltered position in the bergschrund on the peak-side of the South
Summit, had tried several times to stand and could not. All hopes now
centred on being able to get Sherpas up to him with oxygen and liquids, but
it was a long shot. The section from the South Col to the South Summit
had taken his group ten hours on the way up. Sherpas on full oxygen
might be able to halve that time, but so much would depend on the weather
and conditions.
'Cmon, c'mon, c'mon, go! Move it, Rob. Once you're on the South
Summit you'll start going down. You'll feel better. Keep moving!' Ed and
Guy continue their encouragement.
At 9.35 three Sherpas set off up the South-East Ridge towards Rob, who
had decided to stay put in his sheltered spot until they reach him. At Base,
G6ran Kropp offers to carry up the IV-fluids and other medical supplies to
Camp I, to be ferried on to 2, where a mini field hospital was to be set up
for descending casualties. (His Sherpas were unwilling to accompany him,
being convinced the tragedy was the result of the Gods being angry.) We
anticipated frostbite injuries, snowblindness and pain. Todd Burleson's
doctor was stationed at Camp 3 to offer the first-line treatment. The South
Africans on the Col, although exhausted, began going round to all the tents
conducting a head count. Rumours emerged of bodies on the ridge.
Yasuku Nanba, the Japanese woman, was found dead within 300 yards
of the South Col camp. With her was Beck Weathers, who was also
presumed to be dead until, when checked again, he was found to be
breathing shallowly. He had lost his gloves, we understand, and sustained
severe frostbite - 'to the elbows', we were later told. In a critical condition,
he nonetheless showed some signs of improvement. Andy Harris, who
was seen by John Kracauer near the tents at Camp 4 the night before, was
missing in the morning and the assumption has to be that he slipped and
fell down the Kangshung Face. *
By mid-afternoon, three of Scott Fisher's group who were fit enough to
walk under their own steam reached Camp 3 and continued down towards
2. Sherpas at 2 were asked to walk up and meet them at the foot of the
Lhotse Face to offer support and carry packs. Todd Burleson and Pete
Athans reached the Col, from where they confirmed that the Sherpas who
were on their way to Rob Hall had been forced back, leaving the oxygen, a
thermos and a ski pole on the ridge. Sherpas who had gone to help Scott
had returned with Makalu Gau, badly frostbitten, but had been unable to
do anything for Scott. It did not seem likely that further help could be sent

* Months later it was discovered that the sighting of Andy Harris on the South Col
was a case of mistaken identity. Rob Hall, in his last radio messages on 11 May, kept
asking after Andy, saying 'Where is he? He was with me during the night.' Believing
in the South Col testimony, I am sorry to say that at the time we all thought Rob must
have been deluded. Now it seems clear that Harris spent part of the night with Hall
and the dying Hanson before perishing, probably in a fall, and possibly striking off on
his own to get help, some time before Rob's first radio call at 04.45 that morning.
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to either stranded party as it was blowing a gale up high and snowing again.
However, Anatoli Bukreev agreed to have one more go at reaching Scott,
who was believed to be still alive, and he set off alone. If the weather
cleared later, as it had the night before, Todd and Pete would try to reach
Rob. Rob had stayed in reasonable spirits all day, but he had not enough
oxygen left to last him through the night. Throughout the day he had spoken
several times to his wife in New Zealand - on a radio/telephone link - and
in the evening had one last conversation. Then he appeared to turn his
radio off, for there was no more communication that night. We pinned our
hopes on once more hearing from him early in the morning. He had stood
up so well and so valiantly during the day, was in fact more coherent and
stronger as the day wore on, we allowed ourselves the luxury of optimism.
Sadly, the weather did not improve. Even in Base Camp we experienced
several inches of snow. By this morning the priority had to be to get everyone off the South Col if at all possible. Anatoli had returned, although he
was unwilling to talk of his experiences. However, Scott Fisher had been
confirmed dead, and there had beerr'I1o radio link with Rob Hall. Accordingly, the evacuation began. The South Africans and all those who could
walk under their own steam set off. Todd and Pete supervised the transport of Beck down to the Lhotse Face where the Imax team took over. He
was expected at 2 tonight. Others reached Base Camp today, including a
Sherpa who had been injured by stonefall between Camps 2 and 3.
The full extent of the injuries will not be manifest until we have all casualties down the mountain. A total of five people are dead or missing,
including two of the most experienced Himalayan leaders. The only good
thing out of the whole tragic business is the wonderful co-operation that so
quickly built up among the rescuers, and the superb co-ordination achieved
notably by Helen Wilton, Guy Cotter and Mike Trueman at Base and all
the mountaineers on the mountain.
The rescues and evacuations will probably continue for a couple of days
more. It is too early to say what our own or other teams' forward climbing
plans might be.
On 13 May Beck Weathers and Makalu Gau were rescuedfrom the Western Cwm
in separate dan'ng helicopter airlifts perfOrmed by Lt Colonel Madan, K. C. of the
Nepalese Army. Subsequently, many of the expeditions went home, but the Imax
team remained to complete theirfilm. On the morning of 23 May David Breashears,
Jamling Tenzing Norgay, Robert Shauer, Araceli Segarra, Ed Viesturs, five of the
camera team Sherpas and, importantly, the 48lb Imax camera reached the summit.
Breashearsflew again with Colonel Madan this spring to pick up aerial shots of the
Western Cwm, and the resulting film will be premiered on 18 February 1998 at
some 50 big-screen theatres around the world. A hard-cover photographic book of
the expedition willjoin some half a dozen or more impending or recently-published
titles about the 1996 events on Mount Everest.

